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Student Experience Committee
SEC08-M1
Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 29 October 2008
Members:  
Professor Morag Bell (Chair), Professor Chris Backhouse, Mr Malcolm Brown, Mr David Goss, Mr John Harper, Mr Danny McNiece, Mr Chris Morris, Dr Jennifer Nutkins, Dr Phil Richards, Mr Will Spinks (ab), Mr Nigel Thomas

In attendance:  Marie Kennedy (secretary)
Apologies:  Mr Will Spinks
08/1.
Welcome

Members who had not been members of the Student Services Committee were welcomed to the meeting.
08/2.
Minutes
SS08-M2

The minutes of the meeting of Student Services Committee held 11 June 2008 were approved.
08/3.
Matters arising from the minutes

4.1
Future structure of Student Services Committee and related committees

AGREED that the relationship of the Sports Strategy Group to this Committee would 
be explored outwith the meeting.

4.2 Implementation Plan progress and priorities 2008-09/ Funding dyslexia assessments (tabled paper)
(a) Actions were being discussed in the Student Experience Team meetings, and progress was reflected in the revised Implementation Plan;  the Director of Student Services would report further at the next meeting;

(b) Dyslexia funding arrangements were being implemented as proposed.  
08/4.
Student Experience Committee Terms of Reference, composition and 

membership for 2008-09 

SEC08-P1

NOTED.   
The name of the President of the Students’ Union needed updating.
ACTION:  MK
08/5.
Student Experience Team Terms of Reference, composition and 

membership for 2008-09 

SEC08-P2
The Team would work at the operational level, with an appropriate overlap of membership with this Committee.  The relationship between the Team and the Internationalisation Advisory Group (IAG) was not entirely clear:  the latter was not part of the University’s formal committee structure and did not have a clear reporting line.  As far as possible, the Team would avoid duplication, but it needed to ensure that IAG actions were included in its discussions and fed into future updates of the Implementation Plan.  

AGREED that the matter would be resolved outwith the meeting.

ACTION:  CJB/JCN
08/6.
Space for use by Students’ Union clubs and societies 

Ms Simone Stevens was welcomed to the meeting.

Some progress had been made last academic year between various stakeholders under the direction of the (then) Director of Media Services.  

The Students’ Union reiterated students’ need for storage of equipment for various societies, including AU sections, and for meetings.  The list provided to Estates last year by the Student Activities Officer indicated that storage requirements were mainly lock-up rather than building space, and the University wished to avoid deploying unsightly portacabins.  The possibility of using unused space outside University-owned houses on Ashby Road was supported by LSU representatives.

With its proximity to the Student Village, the Mumford Arts Centre had potential for use for meetings and it could be much more effectively used than at present for  storage, but old equipment currently stored there needed to be cleared.  There would need to be strict regulations regarding its use for any noisy activities, which could negatively affect students living nearby.  More use could potentially be made of the Music Centre and other teaching rooms:  the Union should liaise with Facilities Management to book these spaces.  Use of Martin Hall in the evenings would have to be restricted when it was needed for teaching the following day.

AGREED that Ms Stevens would convene a meeting including the Director of the Arts Centre, the Student Activities Officer and AU President, to discuss requirements and possibilities, and would report back to the Student Experience Team and to the next meeting of this Committee.
ACTION:  SMS
08/7.
Hall songs in freshers’ week (paper circulated by email on 22 October 2008)
The University appreciated that this was an important event which helped create hall spirit between students, and believed that self-regulation should be workable.  The Students’ Union had drafted some guidelines for halls, which were currently under consideration.  In continuing investigation of the matter, the Director of Student Services would examine the notes of the meeting held 13 October in the light of comments made by the Students’ Union representatives.    
AGREED that it was now timely to agree some principles to avoid any possible similar concerns in future. 
ACTION:  NRT
08/8.
Implementation Plan progress and priorities for 2008/09

SEC08-P3

The document was an updated version of one previously considered by the Student Services Committee;  items 12-16 had been added since the recent meeting of the Student Experience Team.  
Student safety concerns (item 13) had become apparent via the two International Student Barometer (ISB) surveys held last academic year.  The IAG would welcome any help from the Students’ Union to deal with this issue, especially as Loughborough was lower in the ranking of HEIs than expected.  It was believed that concerns were mainly among the Chinese students living in the community who might be intimidated by comments of some local youths but direct evidence was needed to confirm this.   It was not clear whether concerns related to actual incidents or just perceptions, and the University needed more information in order to deal with the issue.  
ACTION:  CJB/ LSU

The Students’ Union Executive was trying to ensure that international students received appropriate advice about personal safety.  The Union had recently instituted ‘Universal Thursday’ social evenings targeted at international and postgraduate students, which had already proved popular.  It was also trying to learn more what these groups wanted from, and to ensure they felt part of, the Union.
It was hoped that involving international students more in Action activities would help allay safety concerns:  this might include visits to schools to raise local students’ awareness of different cultures.  A major problem with such activities had been CRB checks, but the Union had recently made considerable efforts to widen the range of opportunities, and many more international students were now undertaking this voluntary work.  These activities might also contribute to students’ eligibility for the proposed Employability Award:  this would be piloted this academic year through the Careers Centre with 40 students, although it was hoped this number would increase next year.
Loughborough ‘as a place to be’ (item 14) had scored poorly in the recent ISB survey, and  indicated that the University needed to improve student perceptions of the local area.   
A healthy living campaign (item 15) had been proposed by the Director of Student Services, which had the potential to contribute in particular to student mental health given the known benefits of good nutrition, sensible use of alcohol and exercise.  The recent Student Experience Team discussion about this had shown that a number of initiatives already existed across the University.  It might be possible to obtain NHS funding to support some aspects of a campaign.
The Director of imago felt Loughborough now led universities in this area:  it was the first to win a ‘Food for the Brain’ award, and in January it would open a Nutrition Centre which would provide targeted advice on meals.  The Studentcooking.tv podcasts had been popular, and the University had formed a joint subsidiary company entitled ‘Campus Life Ltd’ which included raising the University’s international profile among its aims.  The Director of imago would demonstrate a sample of podcasts at an international conference to be held in China in January.  These and other activities were one way of bringing together host and international communities.  Events worked especially well when co-ordinated between imago, halls and the Students’ Union.
The Students’ Union reported that it would hold three major international events this year.  

Item 16 concerned the proposed integration of Loughborough Students Advice and the International Student Centre.  The Students’ Union was currently recruiting a member of staff to deal with cases which involved student disputes with the University, and student volunteers would be recruited and trained to provide basic advocacy.  The University would be happy to contribute to this training, and requested the Union to keep staff advised of progress in this area.  In the meantime, the Advice Centre would continue to offer independent advice in such cases, and would provide some overlap of the two systems.
08/9.
Student Experience Team

SEC08-P4

The Autumn Wave of the International Student Barometer/ Student Barometer survey would run from 21 October – 11 February;  the results were useful because they covered a range of issues, but the questionnaire was relatively long.  The response rate to date was only 7% but the lecture shouts for taught postgraduates that the Students’ Union had promised to conduct should encourage more students to take part.  Prizes or financial inducements might help improve the response rates for some surveys:  the ISB/SB offered £1,000 cash or donation to a selected charity, but the chances of winning this were low.  I-grad would also conduct focus groups on selected topics with students who had indicated their willingness to be followed up in this way, but the University had not to date pursued this avenue.  

Members were pleased to note that the University had for the third time won the THES ‘Student Experience Award’.

Members appreciated that response rates for all surveys were likely to be depressed if students were continually asked to respond to questionnaires.  However, they realised that the restrictions of the academic year made it inevitable that surveys were conducted within a relatively narrow time-frame, and that the University would be highly motivated to take part in other voluntary external surveys such as the NASS, which would take place just two months before the NSS.  A list of internal and external surveys compiled a year ago had shown there was very little opportunity for reducing the number of surveys or for more central co-ordination. 
Members acknowledged that students would be more motivated to respond to surveys if they knew that their feedback would lead to positive actions, and that more could be done to inform students of actions taken in response to earlier feedback.

The Students’ Union could help the University to obtain speedy (one-week) responses on short-term issues via departmental focus groups;  the University could also take advantage of its ‘Exec Poll’ to judge the extent to which students had registered information provided.

The University had considered sending an email, or placing a notice on LEARN, to all returners at the beginning of the academic year.  This would have included brief details of actions taken in response to previous NSS results, as well as bullet-points about recent changes such as new buildings and improvements in services such as ITS, Library, LEARN, LUSI and imago.  It would revisit this possibility for 2009.  
The Director of Student Services had been asked at the last Team meeting to convene a meeting of stakeholders to co-ordinate information for returners going to live in the community, including the various sources of support available.  The Students’ Union was aware that many freshers were concerned about what to do when they became returners.

AGREED 

That action was needed during this academic year to ensure some central control of information provided to all students, and that this should include feedback on actions taken based on previous surveys.
ACTION:  see 8/11 below
08/10.
Residential Provision and Management Sub-Committee

SEC08-P5 & P6

NOTED there was some overlap of responsibility for students living in the community between this Sub-Committee and the Student Experience Team, and that the Terms of Reference and Membership needed updating.  
ACTION:  MK
08/11.
Induction Group

SEC08-P7

Concerns had been expressed in the recent past about what was meant by induction for different groups of students, and about duplication of effort in various parts of the University.  One outcome of the meeting had been a list of centrally-organised induction activities which had been sent to departmental administrators;  this would probably be on the web in future years.   Parallel activities included research conducted by the Teaching Centre into departmental academic induction activities;  this would be developed when the new SSH Faculty QEO started in January.

It was now necessary to consider how best to bring together, and to take forward, the issues of academic and non-academic induction.  Consideration should be given to what information students required at different points of the year, and who should be responsible for delivery.  
The Marketing and Communications team was considering re-launching the student webpages next September (in tandem with the proposed CMS), and it was therefore timely to consider whether the Student Handbook was still needed.  The Graduate School was also preparing a webpage of information, in line with its remit to be a single centre for all postgraduates.  It would be important to avoid any overlap.  The new student webpages could link directly to the Graduate School pages.  The future student portal would also recognise a user’s status, and automatically direct students to pages appropriate for their needs.  The Marketing team was content that key stakeholders agreed the key messages that were needed, and these would inform development of the new pages.
AGREED to consider outwith the meeting how best to take forward future induction arrangements.
ACTION:  MB/JCN/NRT

08/12.
Arrivals

SEC08-P8

The University tried to make the experience as simple as possible for students and their parents, and to reduce the impact on local roads and campus car parks by staggering arrivals over a number of days.  The increased number of rooms in the Student Village this year, and the loss of parking spaces, meant that students had to be brought onto campus earlier than in previous years, and an additional 700 students would arrive in the Village in 2009.   Anecdotal feedback was positive, and there had been no complaints about additional costs;  however, the University was concerned about how best to occupy freshers in the time before registration.  

International arrivals had generally worked well, although some students arrived without notification;  the ‘holding lounge’ in EHB had again worked well.  The handover of the John Phillips hall had been very late, and the appointment of senior students a further temporary difficulty, but matters had now largely been resolved.  A new student ambassador for the Village had been appointed who would probably live in John Phillips.

The Committee thanked imago, Security, hall committees, wardens and the Students’ Union for the remarkable way in which they all worked together, especially in view of the late increase in fresher numbers.   
The issue of rooms used by pre-sessional students, who may or may not stay on at Loughborough for their degree, had yet to be resolved.  It had been suggested that the arrival period might be brought forward and there were issues around there being sufficient time to clean rooms thoroughly for new arrivals.  However, any change over the arrangements for 2008 would have an impact on the timing of pre-sessional English courses which might mean students had to arrive a week earlier and/or move rooms just before their final assessments.   It was therefore agreed that there should be no change to the arrival arrangements for 2009.  

The Director of Student Services would clarify with the International Student Centre (ISC) when pre-sessional students who were continuing at the University were able to obtain their ID cards.
ACTION:  NRT
More could be done to speed up the issuing of keys, ID cards and IT user IDs/passwords:  eg, it might be possible to obtain the latter when students arrived in halls.  In the future, online registration might facilitate the process.  International students especially needed immediate access to email and the Internet, but this need only be via an Internet café initially.  Such facilities were available in EHB and the Library but it was not clear whether they were being promoted successfully to potential users. 
‘No-shows’ represented a national problem where international students obtained study visas but either did not arrive, or left, without informing their HEI;  the government was addressing the issue by changes in visa requirements.
It was agreed that more could be done to co-ordinate information about arrivals held in different parts of the University, including Registry, imago and Graduate School, but no formal review of the arrivals process would be held before Christmas.  There had been a brief discussion at Residential Provision and Management Sub-Committee of the possibility of a dedicated freshers’ week in 2009, but its Chair had referred decisions on the timing of student arrivals to this Committee..  2008 was the first year freshers had arrived on the Monday before registration, and it would become a significant issue if freshers arrived earlier than Monday.  The Students’ Union wished to avoid the situation where some students arrived on Thursday, just before registration.  Imago confirmed it could move some arrivals from Thursday to Monday.  Most taught postgraduates were not inducted in their departments until the first Monday of term, while some from the previous year had only recently finished.
AGREED that a project was needed to inform the arrivals and registration procedures for 2010;  this should report in summer 2009, leaving time for further discussions and decisions no later than early in the autumn term 2009.  
ACTION:  see 8/11 above
08/13.
Any other business

13.1 Minutes
AGREED that the list of staff currently copied on minutes be circulated for members’ comments.

Secretary’s note:  list amended accordingly;  also confirmed that these staff were informed when Minutes were available on the web but did not receive hard copies.

13.2 Start time for June meeting

Noted that the meeting would start at 3.30 pm not at 2 pm as advertised.

13.3 Students’ Union

The Union wished to draw the Committee’s attention to two issues of hall accommodation:

i. Students currently in the ‘old’ Hazelrigg-Rutland hall had now lived there for six weeks, were forming friendship groups, and felt they would need help when changing to the new hall;

ii. Students currently in the ‘old’ Elvyn Richards hall were concerned they would be asked to move to the new hall at the time of Semester One examinations.  However, it seemed unlikely that the new hall would be in a suitable condition to hand over at the due time, and students might remain in the old hall until Easter;  in any case, they could be reassured that they would not be asked to move during any examination period.  
AGREED that it was important to maintain good communication with students about proposed hall moves.
08/14.
Date of next meeting 2008-09

Wednesday 21 January 2009 at 2 pm 

Wednesday 25 March 2009 at 2 pm (if necessary)

Wednesday 17 June 2009 at 3.30 pm (please note start time is later than advertised)

